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MINUTES

SAVANNAH STATE UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE

March 1, 2011
Members present: Yarbrough, Wyatt, Jordan, Gardner-Martin, Schroeder, S. Johnson, Alemayehu, Andreou, Berry, Brown, Curran, Dowling, Hardy, Ide, Jamison, Maynor, Metts, Murphy, O’Brien, Pride, Reddick, Silberg, Singh, Taylor, Warren
Visitors: Gates, Crawford, Myers, Hall, Hayes, Roberts
I. The meeting was called to order at 4:05 with a quorum present.  Dr. Jordan presided.
II. The agenda was approved with the addition of an item for scheduling questions and the movement of item VIII (security issues) to item III.
III. Dr. Yarbrough opened by saying the function of campus police officers should be respected, but an advisory committee is needed.  He asked the Senate to identify members of the committee to make suggestions on issues of protocol and other matters.  Dr. Dowling made the motion to establish an advisory committee with one member from each college and others as the group may decide.  Those nominated were Professor Whatley (COBA), Dr. Reddick (CLASS), and Dr. Singh (COST).  Dr. Myers was also identified when it was suggested that a member of the criminal justice faculty be included.  Dr. Alemayehu said that it was his understanding that the committee would be appointed by the President rather than the Senate.  Dr. Yarbrough agreed to take the names of those identified under advisement.  He will add student and staff members.
In response to questions, Chief Roberts said that the police offices will move to Hubert C in a few months, though that location will be temporary.  Dr. Dowling suggested we should have more police presence after evening classes, Dr. Reddick said many students are still driving the wrong direction, and Dr. Metts pointed out a pair of confusing one-way signs.
IV. The minutes from the February 1, 2011 meeting were approved.

V. Old Business: Dr. Wyatt introduced BIOL 3701—Bioethics, which is being expanded from one hour to three hours.  Dr. Singh explained that it is to be taught in the fall, and moved that the revised course be approved.  Dr. Hardy said he would suggest some changes in the wording.  The course was approved. 
VI. New Business: Dr. Wyatt introduced the Honorary Doctorate Degree Policy.  Previously, a nomination was received, but no process was in place for approving the nomination.  She asked for input.  Dr. Yarbrough added that the policy must be stringent, because the Board of Regents must approve choices.

VII. Committee Reports: 
A.  Dr. Gardner-Martin introduced a motion to approve the evaluation forms so they can be implemented.  They have previously been evaluated and discussed.  After some discussion about the faculty evaluation instrument, Dr. Dowling proposed an amendment to the motion to table it and to move forward with other forms.  Dr. Gardner-Martin accepted the friendly amendment.

Dr. Myers cited BOR policy, which states that administrator evaluations shall be made by the person’s supervisor and those one level down in the chain of command, so if we approve the revised evaluation policy, we will be out of compliance.  Dr. Yarbrough said he would discuss the matter with the university attorney, and suggested that the issue be tabled again until the policy is determined.  In response to a question about the SACS requirement that the institution have an evaluation system, Dr. Wyatt noted that we do have a policy in place, so we are in compliance, and the report for SACS is completed.  Dr. Dowling raised the question of whether we can have a policy that exceeds that mandated by BOR, and Dr. Alemayehu added that while the final say on evaluations is top-down, the President can seek faculty input and administrators can use the results in their evaluations.  Dr. Reddick said that many faculty feel they have no say about the performance of administrators, and that the results should be to provide useful feedback.  Dr. Ide added that evaluations are overvalued, and he expressed appreciation for the work of the committee.  Others joined in congratulating Dr. Gardner-Martin and the committee.
Dr. Gardner-Martin moved for approval of the student evaluation of classroom instruction.  She said that a place is provided for student comments.  The motion was approved with two no votes.

B. Dr. Dowling presented the report of the Faculty Affairs Committee.  The first item, concerning the issue of police handling of situations, had been addressed.  The second item involved a request from some committee members that Dr. Alemayehu either rescind statements he made at a previous meeting or face a vote of censure.  Dr. Alemayehu replied that his ethnicity had been previously questioned and he was stunned by the Senate’s lack of action against one of the individuals involved.  He offered to apologize to anyone who found offense in his statement in response to the vote.  Dr. Dowling suggested that after dealing with this issue for five months, it is time to move on and to avoid inappropriate comments in the future.  Dr. Yarbrough stated that future incidents involving inappropriate references to race would be referred for arbitration.
C. Dr. Myers presented the report of the Handbook Committee.  She thanked members of the committee and volunteers for their diligent work in revising the Handbook.  She pointed out that the draft has been sent out to the faculty listserv for comments and suggestions, and asked that it be placed on the Senate website for those not receiving mail from the listserv.  The draft was produced with the assistance of a consultant.  She noted some policies in the Handbook are contrary to current practice, such as the hiring procedure, and that the section on committees might be affected by changes to be proposed by the Committee on Committees.  The revised Handbook reflects new BOR policy numbers.  The online Handbook includes links to replace some unnecessary material.  The committee revisited the issue of non-faculty staff members who have faculty rank.  The committee also recommended that findings of grievance committees should be kept not by the Senate, as currently stipulated, but by some other office such as the internal auditor.  She acknowledged that deans had attended some committee meetings.  A copy has been sent to the university attorney.  She suggested that the Senate hold called meetings to go through the document carefully.
Dr. Dowling asked whether the revised Handbook would require a vote of the full faculty rather than the Senate.  Dr. Alemayehu, Parliamentarian, replied that if changes are made in the By-Laws, then a vote of the full faculty is required.  Dr. Myers said that some of the changes would require changes in the By-Laws, and that this process should involve all faculty anyway.  Dr. Wyatt noted that the meeting of the full faculty is scheduled for April 24.

D. Dr. Ide presented the Budget Committee report.  The budget is still under construction, but he took the faculty concerns over parking fees to the committee, with support from Dr. Yarbrough, and the committee voted to keep fees the same for next year.
VIII. President’s Report: In response to questions, Dr. Yarbrough said that a recent report in a business magazine about crimes on campuses was not legitimate and was based on the misuse of FBI statistics, yet it has resulted in complaints from alumni.  In response to a question suggesting that Dr. Crow’s letter in the Savannah Morning News placed the university in a bad light by emphasizing our open access function and suggesting that many students are admitted even though they are poorly prepared for the expectations of a university, Dr. Jordan said that the letter really focused on correcting misinformation about the university. Dr. Yarbrough announced that construction projects are on schedule, he has been told.  He said that land that had been cleared near Kennedy would become new parking.  When asked about the effect of some legislative budget proposals that would exempt student fees from HOPE, he acknowledged that some students would be hurt; they would also be hurt by a tuition hike that might be as high as 8%.  He added that initiatives to bring in more students who had been serving in the military and agreements with Savannah Technical College could reduce the hit to the university’s budget of upcoming cuts.
IX. Announcements: Dr. Gates congratulated the Department of Social Work for its reaffirmation of accreditation.  Dr. Crawford encouraged faculty to encourage students to attend the career fair on March 3, and announced that over 60 students took advantage of the free GRE prep sessions.

X. Professor O’Brien raised a question about the new schedule pattern for Tuesday-Thursday classes, which would have classes starting at odd times with a ten-minute break between them.  Dr. Wyatt said she was not at the meeting at which the change was approved, but she thought the rationale was to make our schedule like those at other institutions.  Dr. Gates said that she and other deans had expressed their concerns with the change and would prefer the old system.  Because the curriculum change did not go through the Senate, the consensus was that the new schedule pattern should not be implemented.
XI. The meeting was adjourned at 5:42.
Submitted by Dr. Michael Schroeder, Recording Secretary 
